
Chairs’ & Center Directors’ Meeting Minutes
	Date:
	May 21, 2008 (12:00 to 2:00 pm)

	Location: 
	EBU II – Room 443

	Attendees:
	Abbaschian, Reza
Balandin, Alex

Barth, Matt

Bhuyan, Laxmi 

Boretz, Mitch

Chute, Richard 

Deshusses, Marc

Haddon, Robert

Hartney, Pat

Jiang, Qing

Matsumoto, Mark

Schultz, Jerry


	Absent:
	Bhanu, Bir

Lake, Roger

Norbeck, Joe

Ravishankar, Chinya




The agenda for the meeting is shown in Appendix 1.
1.  Welcome – Request for Agenda Items from the Floor – Reza 
Reza announced that next year’s UC budget may not be as bad as originally feared and that some funds were restored in the Governor’s May Revised Budget.  He expects next year’s budget cut to be around 3%.  Reza is a member of UCR’s Budget Planning Committee and he anticipates that academic units will not be cut as much as non-academic units.  This Committee is scheduled to complete its work within two weeks.
Reza noted that Richard Chute has announced that he’s leaving UCR for personal reasons.  Reza commented that this will be a big loss for BCoE and that he appreciated Richard’s abilities to be proactive, to seize the initiative and be a team player.  The group thanked Richard for his efforts. 

Reza added the topic of Faculty Searches to the agenda.

2.  Minutes Approval - Pat

The revised minutes of the 5/5/08 Chairs/Directors meeting were unanimously approved.  
3.  Council of Advisors Meeting - Reza
Reza stated that the next BCoE Council of Advisors (CoA) Meeting will be held this Friday and Saturday, May 23-24.  This meeting is in response to CoA’s request that there be two meetings per year instead of one.  CoA members are becoming more engaged with BCoE and are helping to open doors with other donors.  At this week’s CoA Meeting, there will be short presentations from Robert (on UCR nanoscience efforts), Alex (on MS&E) and Roger (on electronics).  Also, there will be short (10-15 minute) presentations on each BCoE department.  All of these presentations are scheduled to be held on Friday.  Reza wants to stress interdisciplinary efforts in BCoE and across campus.  There are 11 CoA members confirmed for this meeting so far including three new members.  Richard will send out a list of attendees.  The CoA has met with the Chancellor to discuss their concerns including BCoE’s involvement with the curriculum of the new Med School and intellectual property (IP) issues with contracts/grants.  Matt mentioned that other UC campuses don’t seem to have as much difficulty with IP issues as UCR.  He stated that UCB’s Dean of Engineering has significant input into how UCB implements its IP policy.  Mitch commented that UCR has loosened its IP policies over the last two years and that an effective way to preclude IP issues is to undertake collaborative efforts with industry partners.  Lastly, Reza stated that the CoA meeting will start on Friday at noon and will include a dinner at the Mission Inn.  Eilene will contact the Chairs/Directors about attendance at the Friday dinner.  
4.  Changes in UCR STIP Policy for Gift Fund Balances - Pat

Pat distributed a revised UCR Policy on Administration Cost Recovery Fee, effective 7/1/08.  Pat explained that UCR will no longer be crediting (STIP) interest to gift fund balances.  Last fiscal year, gift fund interest totaled over $50K in BCoE.  However, at the same time, UCR is lowering its Endowment Service Fee from 1.5% to .5%.  The projected gain in endowment interest funds to BCoE is over $200K per year.  As an option to generate interest on gift fund balances, Pat explained that UCR will allow faculty members or departments to transfer gift fund balances to a Funds Functioning as Endowment (FFE) fund which will generate interest on these balances.  There are restrictions on establishing an FFE including how often the funds can be used.  The minimum FFE is $50K.  Reza suggested that departments consider establishing Various Donor Gift funds which would be comprised of (unrestricted) donations for various faculty members.  These Various Donor Gift funds could be transferred to FFE’s, as appropriate.  Lastly, Pat mentioned that UCR’s new policy is now consistent with the other UC campuses.
On a related issue, Reza noted that some BCoE departments are not spending their scholarship funds.  This is contrary to BCoE’s desire to recognize its students and to encourage the generation of additional gifts from donors.  Reza announced that scholarship funds will be taken out of departments that don’t spend these funds in a timely fashion.  Reza has asked Pat to collect the status of Scholarship funds from department MSO’s.  Reza noted that CE-CERT does an excellent job in obligating scholarship funds.  Matt responded that perhaps the management of the scholarships should be at the Dean’s Office level.  Richard suggested that it might be more effective to have the Dean’s Office coordinate the marketing and awarding of all BCoE scholarships.  In this way, all the scholarships could be announced at the same time of year so that students would be more aware of these opportunities.  Reza will ask Ravi to include a coordinated process in the BCoE scholarship procedures that he is developing.
5.  PI Training - Pat

Pat distributed a document entitled “Summary Recommendations, Enhancing Accountability and Resolving Sponsored Programs Noncompliance.”  Pat indicated that this report, mostly written by the Office of Research (OR), has been forwarded to the EVCP.  He noted that one of the recommendations is to establish a certification/training program to inform PI’s of their role and responsibilities in the administration and management of sponsored projects.  The report also recommended that completion of this training be a prerequisite for PI eligibility.  After discussion, it was suggested that any such PI training program be voluntary, not mandatory, and that more focus should be put on efforts to improve UCR’s institutional responsibilities for contracts/grant administration (i,e, improvements in the Office of Research, Accounting, etc).  Further, it was suggested that a document highlighting the top contract/grant non-compliance problems be prepared by UCR and distributed to PI’s.  
6.  Tech Horizons – Richard

Matt suggested that there should be a Tech Horizons (TH) debriefing meeting soon to go over the lessons learned from this year’s event.  Matt thought that the technical program went well but that he had hoped for more external attendees.  It was noted that part of the problem was that this year’s event conflicted with similar events at other universities.  Also, Matt mentioned that the on-line streaming of the conference was a good idea but that it created several problems for presenters.  He suggested that BCoE have more control over the on-line streaming next year.  It was recommended that BCoE should start working on TH09 soon starting with the development of the overall program theme.  Afterwards, the TH09 Committee can concentrate on promotion, advertising and logistics instead of needing to develop the technical program.  Reza stated that he will form the TH09 Committee after the 6/20 – 6/22/08 Systemwide Bioengineering Symposium being hosted by the Bioengineering department.   Reza thought that the quality of presentations was high this year and that it might be advisable to extend TH09 to 1 ½ or 2 days.  An important issue for next year’s event is the ease of accepting credit card payments for registrations.  Pat is working on finding a solution for this problem.  Jerry mentioned that the Bioengineering Symposium is using the credit card services available in OR.  Reza’s goal for future TH’s is to have 500 attendees from all over the country.
7.  Graduate Education - Mark
Mark distributed a summary of BCoE graduate student recruitment status.  As of May 19th, there are 147 grad student acceptances in BCoE for next year versus the target of 151.  In comparison, the total of BCoE grad student acceptances for last year was 144.  UCR is now at 94% of its grad student target for the Fall.  Of note is that 46 of the 147 BCoE acceptances are domestic students which is already 4 more than last year.  Mark stated that he is working with Ravi and that letters describing the BS/MS Program have been sent to 150 admitted BCoE undergraduates.  The BS/MS Program option will be included on UCR applications next year.  Reza mentioned that departmental Grad Committees need to be more proactive attracting new grad students, particularly domestic students.  It was noted that BCoE’s website information for potential grad students needs to be upgraded.  Representatives from the National Consortium for Graduate Degrees for Minorities in Engineering and Science, Inc. will be visiting BCoE to discuss methods to recruit more minority students.  Siria will be sending out recruitment cycle information soon, including Peterson ads, and lists of GRE takers.  Mark is still waiting for names from the Chairs of faculty that will volunteer to participate in grad student recruitment events.

Since Ravi wasn’t available, Reza noted the summary of undergraduate acceptances that was attached to the agenda.  There are 564 freshmen acceptances so far which is about 180 more than last year at this time.  There are more acceptances in all BCoE Programs this year except Information Systems (which will be renamed Business Informatics).  

8.  ABET Survey – Reza

Reza noted the email from Tim Willette and the list of Institutional Comparison Colleges of Engineering attached to the agenda.  Reza asked for input regarding the six comparison Colleges chosen.  He noted that this Comparison information is for internal use only and is not part of BCoE’s ABET documentation.  Reza will ask Tim to send to the Chairs the (individual and aggregate) Comparison data from last year for their review.  

9.  Other Topics

Faculty Searches:  Reza noted that EE lost one potential candidate as did BIEN.  The possible faculty appointments of a husband and wife in BCoE are still being reviewed by departments.  Reza commented that this couple has already received offers from other universities and that it was important that BCoE move fast.  It was noted that Betty Lord indicated that senior appointments probably can’t be processed quickly enough for the Fall 08 term so that Winter term start dates would be more likely.      
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Chairs’ & Center Directors’ Meeting
   May 21, 2008
Agenda
Engineering Building Unit II – Room 443
1.
Welcome - Request for Agenda Items from the Floor
Reza
2.
Approval of Minutes from May 5, 2008 Meeting

Pat

3.
Council of Advisors Meeting – Friday, 5/23


Reza

4. 
Changes in UCR STIP Policy for Gift Fund Balances
Pat
5.
PI Training






Pat
6.
Tech Horizons (Closing Thoughts)



Richard
7.
Graduate Education





Mark
8.
ABET Survey






Reza
9.
Other topics

The next scheduled meeting will be
Monday, June 2, 2008
Please note:  Meetings will be held in EBU II – Room 443
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